Sharp, Susie Marshall m

Sharp, Susie Marshall

7 Jul. 1907-1 Mar. 1996

by University of North Carolina Libraries

See also: Supreme Court of North Carolina [2]; Judicial Branch [3]



Portrait of North Carolina Supreme Court Chief Justice Susie Marshall Sharp. From the Waller Collection, PhC.14, collection of the State Archives of North Carolina. Used with

permission. Susie Marshall Sharp was born in Rocky Mount, N.C., on 7 July 1907 to James Merritt Sharp and Annie Britt Blackwell Sharp. She was the eldest of seven children who survived to adulthood, including Sally Blackwell, Annie Hill, Thomas Adolphus, Louise Wortham, Florence Abigail, and James Vance.

James Merritt Sharp was born 26 September 1877. In 1900, he established Sharp Institute, a co-educational day and boarding school. The school burned down in 1907. Sharp had been studying law, and the end of his teaching career led to one as a lawyer. Sharp passed the Supreme Court's bar examination in 1908. In 1914, he moved his practice to Reidsville, N.C., where he remained for the next 38 years. He served in the North Carolina State Senate in 1925 and 1927, representing the 17th district.

Annie Britt Blackwell (4 March 1884-9 April 1971), the daughter of John Pomfret Blackwell and Sally Wortham Blackwell, was a teacher at Sharp Institute. She married James Merritt Sharp in 1906.

Susie Marshall Sharp, the couple's first child, was named after her mother's younger sister Susie and her Civil War grandfather, James Marshall Sharp. Susie Sharp attended Reidsville public schools from 1914 to 1924. An excellent student and a champion debater, she was chosen class salutatorian. Following her graduation from high school in 1924 and her entrance to the North Carolina College for Women (now the <u>University of North Carolina at Greensboro (4)</u>), Sharp developed an interest in chemistry. In part because of her debating ability, however, she had been encouraged to become a lawyer, and, in 1926, following an all-night session of wrestling over her decision, she chose law over chemistry.

In 1926, Sharp entered the School of Law at the University of North Carolina (5), the only woman in her class. She soon encountered the entrenched attitudes of the time that opposed women being lawyers. In spite of the obstacles, Sharp became an editor of the North Carolina Law Review and a member of the Order of the Coif. She received her LL.B. degree with honors in 1929. Sharp passed the bar examination in 1928 while still in school and returned to Reidsville in 1929 to practice law with her father. In the early 1930s, Sharp served as secretary and legal researcher at the University of North Carolina School of Law. As a female lawyer Sharp was a rarity at the time; women were not allowed to serve on

1

juries in North Carolina until 1946.

Sharp was appointed Reidsville's city attorney in 1939. In 1948, her growing influence in the governmental and political affairs of Rockingham County led her father's friend, Kerr Scott (William Kerr Scott [6]), to appoint her as his campaign manager for Rockingham County in the Democratic primary for governor. In the summer of 1949, Governor Scott appointed Susie Sharp to the North Carolina Superior Court bench [3], making her the first female judge in the history of the state. Judge Sharp's first term established her interest in prison conditions, a concern she maintained for the remainder of her career.

Governor Terry Sanford [7] appointed Sharp to the North Carolina Supreme Court on 9 March 1962. Justice Sharp's appointment made her the first female member of the North Carolina Supreme Court and only the second associate justice from Rockingham County, Thomas Settle [8] having preceded her nearly 100 years earlier in 1868. She was elected in November to fill the remainder of Associate Justice Emory Denny [9]'s term, and, in 1966, she was elected to a full eight-year term.

Forced by a newly enacted retirement law to retire in 1974, Chief Justice William Haywood Bobbitt and the rest of the court encouraged Sharp, as the senior associate justice, to seek the chief justiceship. In 1974, she became the first female in the United States to be elected chief justice of a state supreme court, garnering 74 percent of the vote.

During Justice Sharp's seventeen-year tenure on the court, she wrote 459 majority opinions. Her first reported case was *Trust Company v. Willis*, 257 N.C. 59 (1962), and her last reported case was *Pipkin v. Thomas & Hill, Inc.*, 298 N.C. 278 (1979). In addition, she authored 124 concurring opinions and 45 dissenting opinions.

Sharp's major opinions include: *Toone v. Adams*, 262 N.C. 403 (1964), about an umpire's right to sue a baseball team and manager who had incited the crowd against him; *D & W, Inc. v. Charlotte*, 268 N.C. 577 (1966), ruling that brown-bagging in restaurants was not permitted under the law then in existence; *Rabon v. Rowan Memorial Hospital, Inc.*, 269 N.C. 1 (1967), abolishing hospitals' immunity from liability under the charitable immunity doctrine; *Hall v. Board of Elections*, 280 N.C. 600 (1972), establishing criteria for college students' eligibility to vote where they went to college; *Smith v. State*, 289 N.C. 303 (1976), that limited the ancient doctrine of "sovereign immunity"; and *In re Peoples*, 296 N.C. 109 (1978), the first decision removing a judge for willful misconduct in office.

Chief Justice Sharp successfully advocated for a constitutional amendment, passed in 1980, requiring that all judges be lawyers, after having faced fire extinguisher salesman James Newcomb as her Republican opponent for the chief justiceship.

Sharp received many honors, beginning in 1950 with an honorary LL.D. degree from the North Carolina College for Women. She received an honorary L.H.D. degree from Pfeiffer College [10] in 1960 and honorary LL.D.s from Queens College [11] in 1962, Elon College [12] in 1963, Wake Forest College [13] in 1965, <a href="Catawba College [14] in 1970, the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill in 1970, and Duke University in 1974. In 1952, the February issue of the Ladies Home Journal recognized her as one of the thirteen outstanding women in public office throughout the country. Twenty-four years later, she was selected by Time magazine in its 6 January 1976 issue as one of twelve women of the year for 1975.

Sharp's accomplishments resulted in a series of awards from women's organizations including the 1959 Achievement Citation from the North Carolina Federation of Business and Professional Women's Clubs, the Distinguished Service Award for Women from the Chi Omega Sorority in 1959, the Alumni Service Award from the University of North Carolina at Greensboro in 1975, and the Special Award for Outstanding Legal Achievement from the New York Women's Bar Association in 1976.

Susie Sharp died in 1996.

References:

Susie Sharp Papers, 1900-1997, # 04898, Southern Historical Collection, The Wilson Library, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/04898/ [15] (accessed February 1, 2017).

Additional Resources:

Freeman, Franklin E. (Franklin Edward). *Presentation of the portrait of the late Susie Marshall Sharp, Associate Justice and Chief Justice of the Supreme Court of North Carolina*. Raleigh: North Carolina Supreme Court, 1996. https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/presentation-of-the-portrait-... [16] (accessed February 1, 2017).

Hayes, Anna R. 2008. Without precedent: the life of Susie Marshall Sharp Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Press.

Gillespie, Michele, and Sally G. McMillen. 2015. *North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times. Volume 2 North Carolina women: their lives and times and*

Image Credit:

[Portrait of North Carolina Supreme Court Chief Justice Susie Marshall Sharp.] Photograph. From the Waller Collection, PhC.14, collection of the State Archives of North Carolina. Used with permission.

Subjects:

Biographies [17]

Judges [18]

Lawyers [19]

Women [20]

Origin - location:

Edgecombe County [21]

Rocky Mount [22]

Nash County [23]

Rocky Mount [24]

Orange County [25]

Chapel Hill [26]

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill [27]

Rockingham County [28]

Reidsville [29]

Wake County [30]

Raleigh [31]

From:

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Libraries.[32]

Years:

1907-1996

1 February 2017

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/sharp-susie-marshall

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/sharp-susie-marshall [2] https://www.ncpedia.org/supreme-court-north-carolina [3]

https://www.ncpedia.org/government/state/judicial [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-greensbor [5]

https://www.ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/scott-william-kerr-research-branch [7]

https://www.ncpedia.org/sanford-terry-research-branch-nc [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/settle-thomas [9]

https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/denny-emery-byrd [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/pfeiffer-university [11] https://www.ncpedia.org/queens-university-charlotte [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/elon-university [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/wake-forest-university [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/catawba-

college [15] https://finding-aids.lib.unc.edu/04898/ [16] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/presentation-of-the-portrait-of-the-late-susie-

marshall-sharp-associate-justice-and-chief-justice-of-the-supreme-court-of-north-carolina/534 [17]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/judges [19]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/lawyers [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/women [21]

 $\underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-20}} \ [22] \ https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/rocky} \ [23]$

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-19 [24] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/o [26] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-5 [27]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/s [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/r [29]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/reidsville [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/w [31]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-0 [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/university-no